
Legislative Fiscal Office 2020 Joint Committee on Ways and Means 
 

Analysis 

Oregon Department of Education - Early Learning Division 

Preschool Promise Program Co-Pay Report  

 
Analyst:  Doug Wilson 
 
Request:  Accept a report and recommendations on implementing a co-pay system for the Preschool 
Promise Program. 
 
Analysis:  The budget report for HB 5047, the budget bill for the Student Success Act, included the 
following budget note for the Early Learning Division (ELD):  
 

The Early Learning Division is instructed to examine the potential and provide 
recommendations for implementing a co-pay system for the Preschool Promise program. The 
report and recommendations must consider the income levels of families participating in the 
program, the level of the copay, whether it should be sliding fee or not, and the impact on the 
families, providers and the agency. The Division shall submit the report including 
recommendations to the Legislature by January 15, 2020 for consideration during the 2020 
legislative session. 

 
The Preschool Promise program provides funding for preschool services for families above 100% of 
the federal poverty level (FPL).  The program was started in 2015 with funding for 1,300 slots.  The 
program was expanded with $30.8 million in proceeds from the corporate activities tax authorized 
under the Student Success Act, an amount estimated to serve another 2,565 slots.  As part of the 
discussion in a subcommittee of the Joint Student Success Committee, there was interest in looking at 
the feasibility of a co-pay for the program, in part to make the program funding available to more 
households. 
 
The study found the following: 
• No state preschool or prekindergarten programs were found to have co-payments for families at 

or below 200% of FPL.  Some public programs charge a co-pay but at higher levels of FPL.  For 
example, Seattle’s program begins paying a co-pay at 325% of FPL. 

• The federal Office of Child Care recommends that all families pay no more than 7% of their 
income for child care. 

• Even with an aggressive co-pay assumption (all families above 100% of FPL paying 5.25% of their 
income), ELD estimated co-payment related revenues would generate between $2.0 million and 
$2.5 million per year.  ELD also provided an estimate of the costs administering a co-pay system at 
about the same amount of the revenue generated.   

• ELD recommends that a co-pay should not be implemented for the Preschool Promise program at 
its current funding level.  If funding was increased and families with higher income levels could be 
served, the concept of co-pay could be revisited. 

 
Legislative Fiscal Office Recommendation:  The Legislative Fiscal Office (LFO) recommends 
acknowledging receipt of the report.   
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